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I. Opening of Meeting
Chairman Mike Millette called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.

II. Approval of October 21, 2021 Meeting Minutes
A motion was made to approve the October 21, 2021 meeting minutes. The motion was made
by Tony Speciale and was seconded by Jennifer Hughes. The motion passed unanimously.

III. Public Comment on Agenda Items
There were no public comments on agenda items.

IV. General Business

A. Planning Liaison Update
Heidi Lichtenberger gave the Planning Liaison Update on behalf of the council:

Upcoming Meetings 

The next KKCOM Bike Ped Committee will take place on February 17th at 2 PM. 

The next KKCOM Transportation Policy Committee meeting will take place on April 21st. 

The next KKCOM Full Council meeting will take place TBD in the spring/summer. 

Funding Opportunities/Announcements 

The STP-L call for projects opened on January 17th and will close on March 15th at 5pm.  As before, 
applications are being entered in eTIP, with supplemental documents that applicants need to upload.  The 
call will fill FFY 2026 and FFY 2027 in our program.  Staff held a webinar on January 6th but if you were 
unable to attend and need assistance, please reach out to Heidi Lichtenberger or Troy Simpson.  This topic 
will be covered in more detail later on this agenda. 

2023 Highway Safety Notice of Funding Opportunities 
The IDOT Bureau of Safety Programs and Engineering (BSPE) has posted six Highway Safety Program 
Notice of Funding Opportunities (NOFOs) for the grant year of October 1, 2022 - September 30, 2023. 
Illinois is seeking grant applications to reduce serious injuries and fatalities on Illinois roadways. More 
information can be found here. The grants cover topics such as non-enforcement safety programs, motorcycle 
awareness, and pedestrian and bicycle safety. 

What does the $1.2 trillion infrastructure plan mean for northeastern Illinois? 

The Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA), a $1.2 trillion infrastructure plan, makes generational 
investments for rebuilding the nation’s roads, bridges, and rails. More than $567 billion of funding will go 
toward projects and programs that affect every aspect of transportation.  The IIJA increases funding for 
all four of CMAP’s regional formula programs. 

• CMAQ (Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality) funds will increase by 10%, from $2.5 billion
annually to $2.745 billion by 2026.

• STBG (Surface Transportation Block Grant) will increase by 32%, from $11.3 billion annually to
nearly $15 billion by 2026.

• TAP (Transportation Alternatives Program) will see the largest increase of 76%, from $850 million
annually to nearly $1.5 billion by 2026.

• Metropolitan Planning Program will increase by 32%, from $358 million annually to nearly $472
million by 2026.

Infrastructure Law Implementation Begins 

https://idot.illinois.gov/transportation-system/safety/grants/current
https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/updates/all/-/asset_publisher/UIMfSLnFfMB6/content/infrastructure-investment-jobs-act?utm_source=weekly&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=iija


The U.S. Department of Transportation has launched a new website for transportation agencies, communities, and 
stakeholders interested in learning more about the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA). As part of 
implementing IIJA, the department is seeking input on the roll-out of new programs and funding. The first 
opportunity for input focuses on how the department can best implement highway formula programs continued by 
the IIJA. The second is directed at the new formula and competitive funding opportunities for electric vehicle 
charging infrastructure. CMAP is continually monitoring implementation of the IIJA to ensure northeastern Illinois is 
taking full advantage of funding opportunities.   

Why Oregon is using a Per-Mile Charge to Help Pay for Roads 

For decades, motor fuel taxes were used to maintain infrastructure. With cars becoming more fuel efficient, and 
more people switching to electric and hybrid vehicles, revenue from motor fuel taxes isn’t keeping pace with 
infrastructure costs.  Illinois and other states have been at a crossroads over how to fully fund the transportation 
system in recent years. Under a road usage charge, people pay based on how many miles they drive. The idea 
is gaining momentum nationally.  The newly signed $1.2 trillion federal infrastructure bill includes $125 million to 
fund road-usage-charge pilot programs, including the first national pilot. The state of Oregon introduced OReGO, 
a pay-per-mile program for personal vehicles in 2015. Volunteers who enroll in OReGO install a device in their 
car that tracks mileage and pay 1.8 cents for every mile they drive. They receive a credit for state fuel taxes, 
and those with electric or fuel-efficient vehicles are not required to pay a surcharge on their annual vehicle 
registration fees. In a 2016 public opinion survey, most Oregonians said a road usage charge is a fairer way of 
funding transportation than other traditional means, such as implementing a vehicle sales tax or increasing vehicle 
registration fees and motor fuel taxes. 

Electric Vehicle (EV) Charging Infrastructure Strategy 

CMAP is currently researching the feasibility for an electric vehicle infrastructure strategy. CMAP will be assessing 
the current state of EV charging infrastructure, gaps in the network, and exploring considerations for equity, 
efficiency, partnerships, and coordinated investment. CMAP would like to hear from transportation implementers 
about current work they are pursuing and their thoughts on the region’s EV charging needs. If someone from your 
agency would be interested in participating in the project, please contact Brian Daly at bdaly@cmap.illinois.gov.  

Regional Safety Action Agenda 

CMAP is continuing its work to improve safety and address the growing number of fatalities and injuries.  The 
Safety Resource Group met for the third time in October to discuss recommendations related to speed 
management through design, policy, education and enforcement. Topics included ways to improve design to 
support lower speeds, appropriate speed limits in urban environments, effective and equitable enforcement 
strategies and how to improve safety data for our region. The discussion points are being incorporated into the 
speed management paper which is in production. The Resource Group will next meet early this spring. Staff began 
work on a Bicycle and Pedestrian Safety position paper in early December.  The Regional Speed Data project 
will begin this spring, which will analyze speed probe data to understand patterns of speeding and target 
countermeasures. An update on the group’s work was presented at the July 16, 2021, CMAP Transportation 
Committee. 

New Planning Projects Help Communities Achieve Regional Goals 

More than 20 communities throughout northeastern Illinois will receive new planning assistance from CMAP to help 
them prosper in the years ahead.  CMAP approved 21 new technical assistance program projects following a 
joint call for projects earlier in the fall with the RTA.  CMAP staff will work to strengthen resiliency, prioritize 
investment and support inclusive development – regional principals identified in ON TO 2050, the region’s long-
range plan.  Burlington in Kane County will work with CMAP staff on taking next steps to implement ideas that 
can improve quality of life, transportation and land-use decisions.  

Kane County Bike Plan Update 

KDOT is receiving UWP funding for SFY 2023 to update the Kane County Bike Ped Plan, previously updated 
in 
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https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/bipartisan-infrastructure-law/
https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/12/01/2021-26145/infrastructure-and-investment-jobs-act-request-for-information?
https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/12/01/2021-26145/infrastructure-and-investment-jobs-act-request-for-information?
https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/11/29/2021-25868/development-of-guidance-for-electric-vehicle-charging-infrastructure-deployment?
https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/updates/all/-/asset_publisher/UIMfSLnFfMB6/content/infrastructure-investment-jobs-act?utm_source=weekly&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=iija
https://www.myorego.org/
https://www.oregon.gov/odot/Programs/RUF/IP-Road%20Usage%20Evaluation%20Book%20WEB_4-26.pdf
mailto:bdaly@cmap.illinois.gov
https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/documents/10180/1336957/Safety+Resource+Group+Update+TC+7-13-2021.pdf/c9ad0150-71cb-ac2a-4eee-5f7c56667279?t=1626451674185
https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/programs/lta/call-for-projects?utm_source=weekly&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=lta_call
https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/2050
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2012. QBS advertising will begin soon targeting a June 30, 2023 completion date. Those interested should attend 
the KKCOM Bike Ped Committee meetings going forward.  The next meeting is February 17th at 2 PM. 

Fox Valley Bike Share 

The Fox Valley Bike Share closed out the 2021 operating year with system revenues at $2,472.43 and system 
rides at 608. This is a near doubling of activity over 2020, which for the same monthly period saw system revenue 
at $1,293.41 and system rides at 225. Council staff are preparing to release an MOU for participation in the 
development of a new RFP in 2022. 

B. CMAP Report

Kama Dobbs gave updates on behalf of CMAP. She noted that the office is now 
open daily, with staff working on a hybrid work schedule. She noted that committee 
meetings are still being held virtually, and that CMAP has launched Legistar for 
committee meetings.  

V. Surface Transportation Program (STP)

A. IDOT STP Report & State Projects

Marilin Solomon gave an update on local projects in IDOT District 1. 

B. Current FY22-25 STP Active and Contingency Programs

Heidi Lichtenberger presented the FY22-25 STP-L Active and Contingency Programs for 
adoption. The STP-L FY22-25 Active and Contingency Programs were posted for an e-mail vote 
and were adopted unanimously following the meeting. 

C. KKCOM FY23-27 STP-L Call for Projects

Troy Simpson presented the application materials for the upcoming FY23-27 Call for STP-L 
Projects. Ken Jay inquired about the prioritization of existing projects requesting increases versus 
new project applicants in the upcoming fiscal years. Troy Simpson responded that cost 
increases for existing projects would not be considered in the new program years until after the 
new projects have been slotted into their awarded years. Jackie Forbes reminded project 
sponsors of contingency program projects that they must re-apply in order to be considered 
from Federal Fiscal Year 2023 and onward. Scott Marquardt asked about the accuracy of the 
projected increases in Surface Transportation Program funds. Troy Simpson explained that the 
projected funds were based on a nationwide increase of 36%, but would be adjusted as the 
allocation to the Illinois Department of Transportation and its sub-allocations to the 
Metropolitan Planning Organizations are finalized. 

VI. Other Business

Jennifer Hughes mentioned that ROW acquisition has begun for the Village of Oswego’s Wolf’s
Crossing project.

VII. Public Comments

There were no public comments.

VIII. Next Meeting

April 21st, 2022.  (Quarterly STP Project Updates due December 31st)
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IX. Adjournment

A motion for adjournment was made by Scott Marquardt and seconded by John Laskowski.
The meeting was adjourned at 2:19 pm.
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I. Opening of Meeting

Chairman Mike Millette called the meeting to order at 1:04 p.m.

II. Approval of January 20, 2022 Meeting Minutes

A motion was made to approve the January 20, 2022 meeting minutes. The motion was made

by Tony Speciale and was seconded by Tim Weidner. The motion passed unanimously.

III. Public Comment on Agenda Items

There were no public comments on agenda items.

IV. General Business

A. Planning Liaison Update

Heidi Lichtenberger gave the Planning Liaison Update on behalf of the council:

Upcoming Meetings 

The next KKCOM Bike Ped Committee meeting will take place TBD in June. 

The next KKCOM Transportation Policy Committee meeting will take place on July 21st. 

The next KKCOM Full Council meeting will take place on May 24th. 

Funding Opportunities/Announcements 

RTA Access to Transit   
RTA announced a Call for Projects for their Access to Transit program, which funds small-scale capital 
projects that improve access to the regional transit system for pedestrians and bicyclists. Application 
materials, a program guide, FAQ, and recorded webinar can be found on the RTA website.  

Applications are due by Friday, May 20. Contact Michael Horsting, Manager of Local Planning, with any 
questions about the program. 

$2.9 billion in IIJA funding available for major projects 
The U.S. Department of Transportation announced that $2.9 billion in grant funding is available for major 
infrastructure projects under the IIJA. State, regional, and local governments will be able to use a single 
application to pursue grant funding through three separate programs either established or reauthorized by 
the infrastructure law. Applications are due by Monday, May 23. 

FY2024 Local Highway Safety Improvement Program 
IDOT is requesting HSIP candidate projects that will be initiated in FY2024. Applications for the program 
will be received through Friday, June 17, 2022 at 5:00pm. Announcement of the selected projects will be 
made during the week of September 5th, 2022. Read more in Circular Letter 2022-11. 

IDOT Processing Updates 

Local Agency Funding Agreements 
IDOT has split the BLR5310 Local Public Agency Agreement into two separate forms, one for PE and ROW 
(BLR5310PE) and one for State-Let Construction (BLR5310C). The BLR5311 Local Agency Amendment has 
also been updated. Please use these forms moving forward with all submissions to planning liaisons. Read 
more in Circular Letter 2022-09. 

DUNS Number to UEI (Unique Entity Identifier) Migration 
The DUNS number has been replaced by the UEI. Please use this number moving forward on all future 
submissions to planning liaisons. Read more in Circular Letter 2022-10. 

https://www.rtachicago.org/sites/default/files/documents/plansandprograms/2022_AccessToTransit/Application.pdf
https://www.rtachicago.org/sites/default/files/documents/plansandprograms/2022_AccessToTransit/Application.pdf
https://www.rtachicago.org/sites/default/files/documents/plansandprograms/2022_AccessToTransit/ProgramGuide.pdf
https://www.rtachicago.org/sites/default/files/documents/plansandprograms/2022_AccessToTransit/FAQ.pdf
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=LecqNG63ot8
mailto:horstingm@rtachicago.org
https://www.transportation.gov/grants/mpdg-announcement
https://idot.illinois.gov/Assets/uploads/files/Transportation-System/Directories/Bulletins-&-Circulars/Bureau-of-Local-Roads-and-Streets/Circular-Letters/Informational/2022/CL%202022-11-Local%20HSIP%20Program.pdf
https://idot.illinois.gov/Assets/uploads/files/IDOT-Forms/BLR/BLR%2005310PE.pdf
https://idot.illinois.gov/Assets/uploads/files/IDOT-Forms/BLR/BLR%2005310C.pdf
https://idot.illinois.gov/Assets/uploads/files/Transportation-System/Directories/Bulletins-&-Circulars/Bureau-of-Local-Roads-and-Streets/Circular-Letters/Informational/2022/CL2022-09__Joint%20Funding%20Agreement%20Form%20-%20Policy%20Updates_FINAL.pdf
https://idot.illinois.gov/Assets/uploads/files/Transportation-System/Directories/Bulletins-&-Circulars/Bureau-of-Local-Roads-and-Streets/Circular-Letters/Informational/2022/CL2022-10__DUNS%20to%20UEI%20Identifer%20Migration_FINAL.pdf
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Kane County Bike Plan Update 

KDOT received three responses from Civiltech, Jacobs and Epstein in March, and now QBS has closed and Epstein 
of Chicago, Illinois has been selected along with their sub-consultant, WSP to update the Bicycle and Pedestrian 
Plan for the region. The initial cost proposal is being reviewed and once approved will be set for May County 
Board approval. Work for the plan is set to begin on July 1st.  

Fox Valley Bike Share 

KDOT is gearing up to post the revised RFP for bike share services in the Fox Valley. The revisions will incorporate 
input from participant communities which were convened in 2021 to discuss performance of the current vendor, 
Koloni. The RFP will be targeting a late April posting. 

Regional Safety Action Agenda 

CMAP is continuing its work to improve traffic safety and address the growing number of fatalities and injuries. 
Staff is wrapping up a policy paper on speed management and continuing work on a bicycle and pedestrian 
safety policy paper. Our Safety Resource Group met for the third time in October to discuss the initial 
recommendations for speed management and will convene again this spring to discuss implementation steps and 
initial bicycle and pedestrian safety recommendations. Three LTA safety projects are in progress in Calumet City, 
Bellwood and Riverdale to address multimodal traffic safety at intersections and along corridors. The Regional 
Speed Data project will begin this spring, which will analyze speed probe data to understand patterns of 
speeding and target countermeasures. An update on the group’s work was presented at the January 25, 2022 
Council of Mayors meeting. 

B. CMAP Report

Kama Dobbs gave updates on behalf of CMAP. She noted that the office is now 

open daily, with staff working on a hybrid work schedule. She noted that committee 

meetings are still being held virtually, and that CMAP has launched Legistar for 

committee meetings. She also noted IDOT is seeking feedback on their strategic 

highway safety plan.  

V. Surface Transportation Program (STP)

A. IDOT STP Report & State Projects

Marilin Solomon gave an update on local projects in IDOT District 1. 

Katie Herdus gave an update on state projects on behalf of IDOT District 1. 

B. Current FY22-25 STP Active and Contingency Programs

Heidi Lichtenberger presented the FY22-25 STP-L Active Program for adoption. Tony Speciale 

made a motion for adoption which was seconded by Scott Marquardt. The motion passed 

unanimously, with one abstention from the City of Geneva. 

C. Cost Increase Request – Village of Campton Hills

Heidi Lichtenberger summarized the cost increase request made by the Village of Campton 

Hills for the Anderson Rd Reconstruction/Rehabilitation project and requested that the 

committee approve a cost increase equal to the remaining unprogrammed STP balance of 

$15,439 in FFY22. A motion was made by Fran Klaas to approve the cost increase, which was 

seconded by Chris Lirot. The motion passed unanimously. 

https://cmap.legistar.com/DepartmentDetail.aspx?ID=46420&GUID=2E17B219-06E4-4546-B8BA-C7694D44AC86&R=4a1c370e-861b-4f79-96f2-f0151179ce8d
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D. KKCOM FY23-27 STP-L Draft Scores

Troy Simpson gave an overview of the draft scores for the projects which applied in the FY23-

27 KKCOM STP-L Call for Projects cycle and suggested that the committee approve a public 

comment period for those scores to allow time for local agencies to review their project’s 

rankings and establish concurrence. A motion was made by Tony Speciale to open the 30 day 

public comment period for the draft scores, which was seconded by Tim Weidner. The motion 

passed unanimously.  

VI. Other Business

Troy Simpson gave an additional update on the upcoming Kane County Bicycle and

Pedestrian Plan Update, noting that work on the plan will begin on July 1, 2022.

Mike Millette mentioned that pre-construction meeting for South Elgin’s Spring St. Resurfacing

project had been scheduled.

VII. Public Comments

There were no public comments.

VIII. Next Meeting

July 21st, 2022.  (Quarterly STP Project Updates due June 30th)

IX. Adjournment

A motion for adjournment was made by Tony Speciale and seconded by Fran Klaas. The

meeting was adjourned at 2:00 pm.
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I. Opening of Meeting
Chairman Mike Millette called the meeting to order at 1:07 p.m.

II. Approval of April 21, 2022 Meeting Minutes
A motion was made to approve the April 21, 2022 meeting minutes. The motion was made by
Tony Speciale and was seconded by Mayor Schielke. The motion passed unanimously.

III. Public Comment on Agenda Items
There were no public comments on agenda items.

IV. Special Presentation from CMAP

Jane Grover gave a presentation on behalf of CMAP. The presentation gave attendees
insight into current northeastern Illinois infrastructure and opportunities through funding if the
region works together on long range planning initiatives. Community contributions allow
CMAP to support the region through; local matches, active program management, planning
liaisons, regional initiatives, and data analysis. With an increase in federal funding, CMAP is
requesting an increase in community contributions to meet local matches to maximize
federal funding. Contributions will increase 20% by 2023 and 4% each year after. CMAP is
working with IDOT, state legislators, and other stakeholders to seek long-term funding
alternatives. Jane and colleague Kasia Hart, have offered to present at meetings upon
request of council municipalities. Their contact information is jgrover@cmap.illinois.gov, and
khart@cmap.illinois.gov.

V. General Business

A. Planning Liaison Update
Heidi Lichtenberger gave the Planning Liaison Update on behalf of the council:

Upcoming Meetings 

The next KKCOM Full Council meeting will take place August 19, 9:30 am. 

The next KKCOM Bike Ped Committee meeting will take place TBD August/September. 

The next KKCOM Transportation Policy Committee meeting will take place October 20. 

Council Staff Change 

Kaci Crowley has joined KKCOM and KDOT as a Planning Liaison and Bicycle Pedestrian Coordinator, 
welcome Kaci! 

Funding Opportunities/Announcements 

Safe Streets and Roads For All (SS4A) Discretionary Grant Program 
Under the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law (BIL), the USDOT announced that the (SS4A) Program is a $1 Billion 
Program for FFY 2022 which is targeted to assist with ensuring safe streets and roads for all, and to address 
the national roadway safety crisis. The Notice of Funding Opportunity (NOFO) and additional resources 
can be found in Circular Letter 2022-14. Applications from eligible entities must be submitted by September 
15. 

Rail Grade Crossing Safety Program – Federal Section 130 Funds 
The Illinois Department of Transportation is accepting applications for the Highway Grade Crossing Safety 
Program for FY2023 and FY2024. This program aims to improve safety at local agency railroad/highway 
crossings by installing new warning devices, upgrading existing warning devises, incentives for voluntary 
closures, and other related rail/highway safety improvements. Due to the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law (BIL), 
the Section 130 program now includes an increase of the federal share to 100 percent. Applications are 

mailto:jgrover@cmap.illinois.gov
mailto:khart@cmap.illinois.gov
https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/bipartisan-infrastructure-law/
https://www.transportation.gov/grants/SS4A/resources
https://www.transportation.gov/grants/ss4a/nofo
https://www.transportation.gov/grants/SS4A/resources
https://idot.illinois.gov/Assets/uploads/files/Transportation-System/Directories/Bulletins-&-Circulars/Bureau-of-Local-Roads-and-Streets/Circular-Letters/Informational/2022/CL%202022-14.pdf
https://safety.fhwa.dot.gov/hsip/xings/#:%7E:text=Policy%20and%20Guidance-,Program%20Overview,at%20railway%2Dhighway%20grade%20crossings.
https://safety.fhwa.dot.gov/hsip/xings/#:%7E:text=Policy%20and%20Guidance-,Program%20Overview,at%20railway%2Dhighway%20grade%20crossings.
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due October 4. Please review the Notice of Funding Opportunity (NOFO) for more information. 

U.S. DOT Reconnecting Communities Pilot Program - Planning and Capital Construction Grants  
The Reconnecting Communities Pilot (RCP) discretionary grant program is the first-ever program to help 
reconnect communities previously cut off from opportunities by transportation infrastructure through solutions 
like high-quality public transportation, infrastructure removal, and main street revitalization. Visit the RCP 
Program website to access the NOFO. Applications are due October 13. 

Bridge Investment Program 
FHWA is accepting applications for the Bridge Investment Program, which helps replace, rehabilitate, and 
preserve the nation’s bridges. More than $2.4 billion in grant funding is available for federal fiscal year 
2022. The program also expands the list of eligible applicants to include all levels of government. 
Applications for large bridge projects (eligible costs more than $100 million) are due Tuesday, August 9. 
Applications for smaller projects (less than $100 million) are due Thursday, September 8.  

Illinois Transportation Enhancement Program (ITEP) Cycle 15 
The Illinois Transportation Enhancement Program (ITEP) will open the solicitation for Cycle 15 beginning 
August 1 and will end September 30. This cycle will provide $125 million in state and federal funding for 
walking, biking, and trail projects around the state. Active Transportation Alliance and Illinois Public 
Health Institute will hold a 3-part Webinar Series to introduce the ITEP program and recent changes, 
prepare applicants for the application process, and provide guidance on completing the application. 
Please visit the ITEP website for details.  

State Legislative Updates in Transportation 

Immediate GATA Relief as Granted by Public Act 102-1092 (HB 4489) 
On June 10th, Governor Pritzker signed HB4489, creating Public Act 102-1092. This Public Act amends the 
Grant Accountability and Transparency Act (GATA); and provides that the requirements established under 
the Act do not apply to awards, including capital appropriated funds, made by the Department of 
Transportation to units of local government for the purposes of transportation projects utilizing State, federal 
funds, or both State and federal funds. In addition, the Act shall recognize that federal and federal pass-
through awards from the Department of Transportation to units of local government are governed by and 
must comply with specified federal guidelines (2 CFR 200). 

Township Bidding Threshold Raised to $30,000 
On May 6th, Governor Pritzker signed HB4251, creating Public Act 102-728. This Public Act raised the 
threshold at which Townships are required to bid from $20,000 to $30,000. The Public Act was effective 
immediately. Townships are no longer required to bid purchases that are less than $30,000.  

Partner Updates 

RTA – Renewing Ride Free Permits 
RTA offers special programs for seniors, low-income residents, and people with disabilities. One must apply 
in order to receive these benefits. IMPORTANT REMINDER: If your RTA Ride Free permit is expiring soon, 
it’s very important to apply or for Benefit Access Program (BAP) as soon as possible. The BAP eligibility 
period is two years, so most applicants need to reapply at this time. Apply for BAP at the Illinois Department 
of Aging’s website or call 1-800-252-8966 [TTY: 1-888-206-1327]. 

Metra Super Saver Pass 
Metra is now offering a $100 “Super Saver” monthly pass that allows for unlimited travel anywhere in the 
system. Discounted passes are available for eligible seniors and K-12 students. The Super Saver pass can 
be purchased from any ticket agent or on the Ventra app. Additional information as well as details on the 
Regional Connect Pass and Metra Family Fares programs can be found here. 

Kane County Updates 

Kane County Bike Plan Update 
A kick-off meeting was held on July 12 between KKCOM staff and consultants from Epstein and WSP to 

https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-07-06/pdf/2022-14344.pdf
https://www.transportation.gov/grants/reconnecting-communities
https://www.transportation.gov/grants/reconnecting-communities
https://www.transportation.gov/grants/reconnecting-communities
https://www.transportation.gov/sites/dot.gov/files/2022-06/RCP_NOFO_FY22.pdf
https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/bridge/bip/index.cfm
https://idot.illinois.gov/transportation-system/local-transportation-partners/county-engineers-and-local-public-agencies/funding-opportunities/ITEP
https://idot.illinois.gov/transportation-system/local-transportation-partners/county-engineers-and-local-public-agencies/funding-opportunities/ITEP
https://www.ilga.gov/legislation/BillStatus.asp?DocNum=4489&GAID=16&DocTypeID=HB&LegId=137925&SessionID=110&GA=102
https://ilga.gov/legislation/publicacts/fulltext.asp?Name=102-1092&GA=102
https://www.ilga.gov/legislation/BillStatus.asp?DocNum=4251&GAID=16&DocTypeID=HB&LegId=137278&SessionID=110&GA=102
https://www.ilga.gov/legislation/publicacts/fulltext.asp?Name=102-0728&GA=102
https://www2.illinois.gov/aging/Pages/default.aspx
https://www2.illinois.gov/aging/Pages/default.aspx
https://metra.com/supersaver
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begin work on updating the 2012 Kane County Bike Ped Plan. The plan update is underway now until June 
30, 2023. KKCOM staff anticipates the next Bike Ped Committee meeting to be held in late-August/early-
September when the consultants will present initial findings and collect feedback. It is requested that 
member municipalities prioritize attendance to the KKCOM Bike Ped Committee. 

Fox Valley Bike Share 
The RFP for the Fox Valley Bike Share program is available here in search for potential vendors. The RFP 
will close August 5, 2022. The Bike Share program intends to promote connectivity and the availability of 
bicycle infrastructure throughout the KKCOM region. 

*** Important Reminder Regarding 2023 CMAQ, TAP-L, and STP-SF Call For Projects *** 
In order to be eligible to apply for CMAQ, TAP-L, and STP-SF funding in the upcoming Call for Projects in 
January 2023, Phase I Engineering must be “substantially complete” by the application deadline in March 
2023. 

IIJA Funding Opportunity Resources:  
https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/programs/infrastructure-investment-and-jobs-
act?utm_source=website&utm_medium=homepage&utm_campaign=iija_page 

https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/updates/all/-/asset_publisher/UIMfSLnFfMB6/content/iija_grants 

B. CMAP Report

Kama Dobbs discussed that CMAP is continuing a hybrid work schedule. CMAP is 
seeking input on their communication and engagement performance. They also seek 
input on their ON TO 2050 plan. CMAP has a webpage for IIJA resources. Kama 
reminded those applying for CMAQ, TAP-L, and STP-SF funding that Phase I 
engineering must be “substantially complete”.  

VI. KKCOM STP-L Call for Projects FFY23-FFY27

A. Draft Recommended FY23-27 STP-L Program Public Comments

Kaci Crowley stated that there were two comment periods for the draft program. From the 
scoring period, comments from the Village of Elburn are included in the agenda packet. 
Comments about the draft program included two from the City of Aurora, one from the Village 
of North Aurora, and one from the Village of Elburn. The comments and responses to the draft 
program are included in the agenda packet.  

B. Draft Recommended FY23-27 STP-L Program

Heidi Lichtenberger and Jackie Forbes presented the FY23-27 STP-L Program for approval. An 
unprogrammed balance of $732,240 in FFY23 was highlighted in the event of cost increases. 
An unprogrammed balance in FFY24 was distributed to projects to better match their funding 
split cap. The remaining unprogrammed balance for FFY24 is $3,302.  The motion was made by 
Tony Speciale and was seconded by Mayor Schielke. The motion passed unanimously. The City 
of Geneva was absent for voting. 

VII. Current FFY22-25 STP-L Program

A. IDOT STP Report

Marilin Solomon gave an update on local projects in IDOT District 1. 

B. FFY22-25 STP-L Program

http://kdot.countyofkane.org/Publications/bipedplan2.pdf
http://www.kkcom.org/BicyclePedestrianCommittee.aspx
https://www.bidnetdirect.com/illinois/kanecounty
https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/programs/infrastructure-investment-and-jobs-act?utm_source=website&utm_medium=homepage&utm_campaign=iija_page
https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/programs/infrastructure-investment-and-jobs-act?utm_source=website&utm_medium=homepage&utm_campaign=iija_page
https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/updates/all/-/asset_publisher/UIMfSLnFfMB6/content/iija_grants
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I. Opening of Meeting
Chairman Mike Millette called the meeting to order at 1:07 p.m.

II. Approval of July 21, 2022 Meeting Minutes
A motion was made to approve the July 21, 2022 meeting minutes. The motion was made by
Tony Speciale and was seconded by Scott Marquardt. The City of Elgin was absent during the
vote.

III. Public Comment on Agenda Items
There were no public comments on agenda items.

IV. Presentation on the Corrosion Illinois Network (CIN)
Gordon Smith introduced Richard Leber who gave a presentation about how corrosion can
negatively affect infrastructure and how to monitor corrosion. Todd Dotson highlighted the
benefits of joining the Corrosion Illinois Network and which municipalities have utilized their
Asset Protection Program. Presentation slides are at the end of this document.

V. General Business

A. Planning Liaison Update
Heidi Lichtenberger gave the Planning Liaison Update on behalf of the Council:

Upcoming Meetings 

The next KKCOM Full Council meeting will take place TBD winter. 

The next KKCOM Bike Ped Committee meeting is TBD winter. 

The next KKCOM Transportation Policy Committee meeting is January 19, 2023. 

Funding Opportunities 

U.S. DOT SMART & ATTAIN 
The FY2022 Strengthening Mobility and Revolutionizing Transportation (SMART) and Advanced 
Transportation Technology and Innovation (ATTAIN) Grants through the U.S. DOT are soliciting 
applications for two programs that will make $160M available annually for the next five years for 
projects that use technology to improve our transportation infrastructure and make communities safer. 

• SMART: The program will fund purpose-driven innovation and focus on building data and
technology expertise such as:

 Vehicle automation and connectivity
 Systems innovation for logistics, traffic signals, smart grid, and data integration, and

more. See NOFO for more info.
• ATTAIN: This program will promote advanced technologies to improve safety and reduce travel

times for drivers and transit riders that can serve as national examples. See NOFO for more
info.

Public agencies interested in applying should submit their application packages by Friday, November 
18, 2022 through www.Grants.gov. 

U.S. DOT Thriving Communities Program 
This program will provide two years of intensive technical assistance to facilitate the planning and 
development of transportation and community revitalization activities and provide tools to ensure that 
under-resourced and disadvantaged communities can access the historic funding provided in the 
Bipartisan Infrastructure Law (BIL). In addition to the NOFO, the Department has a fact sheet to assist 
with more information. There are two opportunities for potential applicants; those interested in receiving 
support and those interested in providing support. 

** Important Reminder Regarding 2023 CMAQ, TAP-L, and STP-SF Call For Projects ** 

https://www.transportation.gov/sites/dot.gov/files/2022-09/FY22%20SMART%20Grants%20NOFO_Final.pdf
https://www.grants.gov/web/grants/view-opportunity.html?oppId=343624
http://www.grants.gov/
https://www.transportation.gov/bipartisan-infrastructure-law
https://www.transportation.gov/grants/thriving-communities/nofo-fy22
https://www.transportation.gov/grants/thriving-communities
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In order to be eligible to apply for CMAQ, TAP-L, and STP-SF funding in the upcoming Call 
For Projects in January 2023, Phase I Engineering must be “substantially complete” by  
the application deadline in March 2023.   

IDOT Updates 

Rebuild Illinois Bond Grants Sixth (6th) and Final Installment 
IDOT is providing Local Public Agencies with the sixth (6th) and final installment of the $1.5B grant 
program. It consists of $250M that will be distributed based on the regular Motor Fuel Tax (MFT) formula. 
Distribution allotments may be viewed on-line under the tab “REBUILD ILLINOIS”. As a reminder, all funds 
need to be obligated by July 1st, 2025. A complete list of local agencies and awards can be viewed 
here. 

2020 Census Population for MFT 
IDOT has updated populations to reflect the 2020 Census as certified by the Illinois Secretary of State 
for Stat Motor Fuel Tax (MFT) allocations to municipalities. The September allotment, disbursed in 
October, is the first to use the updated populations. As a result of the challenges faced by the U.S. Census 
Bureau with the 2020 Census, there have been delays with the release of the information typically used 
by IDOT. The U.S. Census Bureau is still releasing additional data from the 2020 Census and reviewing 
unexpected census results. If a community identifies an unexpected census result, the community’s officials 
may consider the three options presented by the U.S. Census Bureau.   

NEW! Project Program Information Form 
IDOT’s PPI (Project Program Information) form has been updated and is effective September 1, 2022. 
Please use this form going forward, any PPI’s submitted on the old form will be returned for revisions.  

IDOT Releases FY 2023-2028 Multi-Year Program 
On August 12, IDOT released the FY 2023-2028 Proposed Highway Improvement Program, which 
includes $34.6 billion to improve roads, bridges, transit, rail, airports, and ports over the next six years. 
The program aims to improve 2,562 miles of roads and nearly 10 million square feet of bridge deck. This 
funding represents a robust commitment to invest in people and communities backed by the historic 
Rebuild Illinois capital program. Read the press release here. 

IDOT Accepting Electronic Signatures 
On August 19, IDOT issued Circular Letter 2022-21 announcing updates to more than twenty BLRS forms 
to accommodate the use of electronic signatures. A list of the affected forms and instructions for 
electronically signing forms is included in the circular letter. 

Kane County Updates 

Kane County Bike Plan Update 
Staff and consultants from Epstein and WSP are beginning the engagement portion of the plan. A survey 
is available in English and Spanish at kanecountybikeplan.com. The survey will close October 31st. There 
have been approximately 630 responses so far. Please share on social media networks. Digital marketing 
packages are available upon request to crowleykaci@co.kane.il.us. We look forward to begin 
stakeholder engagement for local governments and organizations in the winter and spring. 

Fox Valley Bike Share Program 
Staff are concluding meetings with potential bike share vendors as the current agreement with Koloni is 
expiring at the end of this year. Please submit comments about current experiences with Koloni, what 
could be done differently, or if your organization/municipality would consider joining or leaving the Fox 
Valley Bike Share Program. Input is highly valuable as we move forward with the future of the program. 
Please email comments to Kaci Crowley (crowleykaci@co.kane.il.us).  

B. CMAP Report
Kama Dobbs gave the CMAP Report. On October 12th, the CMAP Board and MPO
Policy Committee adopted an update to the 2050 plan. The MPO Policy Committee

https://idot.illinois.gov/transportation-system/local-transportation-partners/county-engineers-and-local-public-agencies/mft-distribution/index
https://idot.illinois.gov/Assets/uploads/files/Transportation-System/Pamphlets-&-Brochures/Local-Roads/MFT/Yearly/RBI/RBI-Disbursement-6-Transaction-List.pdf
https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/decennial-census/decade/2020/planning-management/release/data-expectations.html
https://idot.illinois.gov/home/resources/Forms-Folder/d
https://idot.illinois.gov/Assets/uploads/files/Transportation-System/Reports/OP&P/HIP/2023-2028/2023%20MYP%20Internet%20Book.pdf
https://www.illinois.gov/news/press-release.25305.html
https://www.kanecountybikeplan.com/
mailto:crowleykaci@co.kane.il.us
mailto:crowleykaci@co.kane.il.us
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also approved TIP amendments that encompass the STP-L program. The next call for 
projects for the STP-Shared Fund, CMAQ, and TAP-L program will open in January with 
slight adjustments to scoring methodology. The Greenhouse Gas Emissions Inventory 
has been released and is available on the CMAP website with individualized 
inventories for local governments. ADA pilot trainings are ongoing, more information, 
the opportunity to sign up for their accessibility newsletter, and registration links are 
available on their website. The deadline for scope, schedule, and cost change for 
CMAQ and TAP-L funded construction phases targeting the January 2023 letting are 
due today. Prefinal plans for projects targeting the April 2023 letting are due 
November 18th.  

VI. Surface Transportation Program (STP)

A. IDOT STP Report
Marilin Soloman presented District 1 status sheets. Heidi Lichtenberger presented IDOT’s FY2023-
2028 Multi-Year Plan on behalf of Katie Herdus.   

B. FY23-27 STP-L Active and Contingency Program
A motion to adopt the FY23-27 STP-L Active and Contingency Program was made by Tony Speciale 
and seconded by Fran Klaas. The motion carried unanimously. 

VII. Other Business

A. Project Updates
Anderson Road in the Village of Campton Hills is complete. The Village of South Elgin
completed a LAFO recently. A City of Batavia project delayed due to strike.

VIII. Public Comments

There were no public comments. 

IX. Next Meeting

January 19th, 2023 - STP Quarterly Status Updates due December 31st, 2022 

X. Adjournment

A motion for adjournment was made by Tony Speciale and seconded by Scott Marquardt. The 
meeting was adjourned at 1:55 pm.  
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Heidi Lichtenberger presented the current FFY22-25 STP-L Program to reflect changes from June 
Quarterly Status Updates. The motion was made by Tony Speciale and was seconded by 
Mayor Schielke. The motion passed unanimously. 

VIII. Other Business

A. Project Updates

Chairman Millette shared that the City of Elgin’s Spring Street project was resurfaced. 

Scott Marquardt expressed concerns with Anderson Road and the funding schedule due to 
the strike.  

IX. Public Comments

There were no public comments.

X. Next Meeting

October 20th, 2022 - STP Quarterly Status Updates due September 30th, 2022

XI. Adjournment

A motion for adjournment was made by Tony Speciale and seconded by Mayor Schielke. The
meeting was adjourned at 2:05 pm.
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